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Dear  

I am writing to you in response to your email to Crown Law dated 5 December 2018. This 
email was answered by Crown Law and they also transferred the first three questions to 
New Zealand Police on 6 December 2018. You said: 

 

As you no doubt understand, using a gun and shooting a gun are not the same thing. 
Police record firearms-related offences (such as homicide with a firearm, robbery with a 
firearm) but this does not necessarily mean the firearm is discharged during each 
incident. 

There have been 97 instances between 12 Dec 2008 and 11 Dec 2018 where one of the 
offences in the occurrence was Use firearm against law enforcement officer, Use firearm 
to resist arrest/detention, or Assault police with a firearm (there are two offences with this 
name – one in the Crimes Act and one in the Summary Offences Act).  

Six of these instances had additional Murder or Attempted Murder offences recorded (this 
does not necessarily mean that the police officer who was the victim of Assault police 
with a firearm was also the victim of murder or attempted murder). New Zealand Police 
filed Murder or Attempted Murder charges for five of these six instances (this does not 
necessarily mean the charges resulted in conviction). 



 

  

Specifically for offences of using a firearm against police, 116 alleged offenders have 
been identified for the 92 out of the 97 instances. Of these 116 people, 18 have been 
linked as offenders in the past to offences of selling, producing, manufacturing, or 
distributing illicit drugs. 

With regard to your question relating to the prosecution of Rollie Heke, you have already 
received a response from Crown Law which pointed out that the maximum penalties for 
attempted murder and using a firearm against an enforcement officer are the same (14 
years). The decision as to which of these charges to use depends on the specifics of 
each case. 

With regard to the last question, you have already received a response from Crown Law 
which pointed out that this is not a request for official information. The Ombudsman's 
guidelines state: "If a requester seeks information by asking a question, there is a 
distinction between: questions which can be answered by providing information already 
known to and held by the agency (official information); and questions which require the 
agency to form an opinion or provide an explanation and so create new information to 
answer the request (not official information)." 

For your information, Police has developed a process for proactive release of information, 
so the response to your request may be publicly released on the New Zealand Police 
website. 

Yours sincerely 

 

Superintendent Chris Scahill 
National Manager: Response and Operations 
 
 




